

Virtual Mentor

American Medical Association Journal of Ethics
September 2011, Volume 13, Number 9: 659-662.

OP-ED

Never Events? Well, Hardly Ever.

Paul F. Levy

The well-bred Captain Corcoran of the HMS Pinafore was clear in his intent and could be forgiven a bit of braggadocio, but his affectionate crew was quick to remind him of his flaws and get him to be a touch more modest. Likewise, we can be sure that surgeons who perform medical procedures are clear in their intent—avoiding harm to patients. But their performance, too, belies this intent more often than we would like.

The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services have labeled avoidable adverse outcomes “never events,” and will not pay for treatment of these outcomes [1]. The most visible “never event” in the eye of the public is a wrong-site surgery. Some of these events are terribly dramatic and sad, like the removal of a noncancerous kidney in Minnesota in 2008 [2]. Others are of less life-threatening import, like a wrong-side ankle surgery in Boston in that same year [3].

Any doctor who has carried out a wrong-site procedure understands that this is a searing event, both personally and professionally. No possible punishment is more effective than the alarm, embarrassment, and shame already felt by the doctor. And yet the rates of wrong-site surgeries remain essentially constant [4-7]. An article in the *Archives of Surgery*, for example, noted that self-reported data from 2002 through 2008 revealed a persistently high frequency of surgical “never events” and that “the main root causes leading to wrong-patient procedures were errors in diagnosis (56.0 percent) and errors in communication (100 percent), whereas wrong-site occurrences were related to errors in judgment (85.0 percent) and the lack of performing a ‘time-out’ [before surgery] (72.0 percent)” [8].

The regulatory response to this problem is based on the old principle: “When you have a hammer, everything looks like a nail.” In this case, the hammer employed by governmental and private payers is simply a refusal to pay for such events. There seems to be a view that financial punishment will act as a deterrent. But we have seen that it does not.

What does work? Some, looking at the airline industry example, extoll the virtue of checklists. If only, they say, surgeons and other members of the OR team were to go through a preoperative checklist, the number of wrong-site procedures could be dramatically reduced.

But, as Captain Chesley Sullenberger notes, “a checklist is not sufficient. What makes it effective are the attitude, behavior, and teamwork that go along with the use

of it” [9]. It is important to confirm that the listed actions have actually taken place. This confirmation will only occur if there is sufficient trust and mutual respect among the OR staff that any member of the team can say to the surgeon, “Excuse me, have we properly carried out that step?”

The basis for this kind of behavior is codified in an environment in which “crew resource management” (CRM) has been taught and adopted. There, everyone in the room has a shared sense of responsibility for the outcome of the case. CRM is powerful for a team that works together often; it also enables a group of people who have never worked together to carry out a compact of defined goals and responsibilities.

When CRM was first introduced into the airline industry, some pilots thought it was a threat to their autonomy. Sullenberger writes, “In the old days, we had cowboys who didn’t believe in checklists.” Over time, though, the pilots came to understand that they were more likely to be successful in their tasks if they were part of a well-functioning team. They learned to reduce variation in their practice, to standardize the aspects that could be standardized. “Let the exceptional things be difficult,” grew to be the expectation among all pilots.

The parallels to surgery are clear. Hospitals that have engaged in CRM have found it to be helpful. At Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, for example, CRM was introduced in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology after the tragic loss of a baby and the near-death of the mother [10]. After the CRM curriculum was modified for clinical application, 220 staff received training to incorporate its principles and concepts into their daily work processes. The result was a dramatic reduction in major adverse obstetric events, which improved overall patient safety and the quality of obstetric care and reduced malpractice liability exposure [11].

As recently as 2006, though, some in surgery rejected much that is known about process improvement from other industries. An article in the *Archives of Surgery* concluded:

Wrong-site surgery is unacceptable but exceedingly rare, and major injury from wrong-site surgery is even rarer. Current site-verification protocols could have prevented only two-thirds of the examined cases.... No protocol will prevent all cases. Therefore, it will ultimately remain the surgeon’s responsibility to ensure the correct site of operation in every case [12].

This assertion is reminiscent of Captain Sullenberger’s description of the airline pilots before they found the correct path. Can surgeons and other doctors find their way? It is heartening that the thinking of at least one of the authors of the above-cited paper has changed [13].

In the face of slow progress, there is little doubt why the regulatory hammer is employed. But it is a crude tool. Its effectiveness as a deterrent is minimal because it

does not address the structural issues underlying the problem. It emphasizes a particular outcome rather than a process that will achieve it. It penalizes people when it is too late to make a difference. Finally, it serves mainly to create resentment among those who are targets for improvement. Such is often the nature of regulation, no matter how well intended.

What, then, is the solution? It relies on the profession rather than those on the outside. In addition to employing CRM it is time for doctors and hospitals to be much more transparent about the errors that do occur. David Ring, a surgeon at Massachusetts General Hospital, is an exemplar in this regard. Dr. Ring was convinced that the profession would be better off if he published an article about his own surgical error [14]. He understood that acknowledging the manner in which errors occur is the first step to eliminating them in the future.

Likewise, when there was a wrong-site surgery at Beth Israel Deaconess in 2008, circulation of the story to staff throughout the hospital [3] enabled us to achieve widespread interdisciplinary participation in redesigning the work flow in our ORs. As I noted at the time:

The wide disclosure of a “never” event in a blame-free manner resulted in an intensity of focus and communal effort to solve an important systemic problem, resulting in redesign of clinical procedures, buy-in from hundreds of relevant staff people, and an audit system that will monitor the effectiveness of the new approach and leave open the possibility for ongoing improvement. If you ever needed a clear example of the power of transparency, here it is [15].

Transparency, combined with a commitment to and training in crew resource management, enables doctors to hold themselves accountable to the standard of care they would wish for their own family members. This combination of ingredients offers far more potential than financial penalties or other regulatory actions for sustained process improvement in the operating rooms of America.

References

1. Pear R. Medicare says it won't cover hospital errors. *New York Times*. August 19, 2007. <http://www.nytimes.com/2007/08/19/washington/19hospital.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011.
2. Hospital admits surgeon removed wrong kidney. *Fox News*. March 19, 2008. <http://www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,339170,00.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011.
3. Levy PF. The message you hope never to send. *Not Running a Hospital*. <http://runningahospital.blogspot.com/2008/07/message-you-hope-never-to-send.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011.
4. Davis R. “Wrong site” surgeries on the rise. *USA Today*. April 17, 2006 http://www.usatoday.com/news/health/2006-04-17-wrong-surgery_x.htm. Accessed August 11, 2011.

5. Devine J, Chutkan N, Norvell DC, Dettori JR. Avoiding wrong site surgery: a systematic review. *Spine*. 2010;35(9 Suppl):S28-S36.
6. Zahiri HR, Stromberg J, Skupsky H, et al. Prevention of 3 “never events” in the operating room: fires, gossypiboma, and wrong-site surgery. *Surg Innov*. 2011;18(1):55-60.
7. Robinson PM, Muir LT. Wrong-site surgery in orthopaedics. *J Bone Joint Surg Br*. 2009;91-B(10):1274-1280.
8. Stahel PF, Sabel AL, Victoroff MS, et al. Wrong-site and wrong-patient procedures in the universal protocol era. *Arch Surg*. 2010; 145(10):978-984.
9. Sullenberger C. Presentation at: Patient Safety Leadership Roundtable; April 28, 2011; MIT Sloan School of Management; Cambridge, MA.
10. Levy PF. More kudos to Ben and the team. *Not Running a Hospital*. <http://runningahospital.blogspot.com/2007/09/more-kudos-to-ben-and-team.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011.
11. Pratt SD, Mann S, Salisbury M. The John M. Eisenberg Patient Safety and Quality Awards: Impact of CRM-based team training on obstetric outcomes and clinicians’ patient safety attitudes. *Jt Comm J Qual Patient Saf*. 2007; 33(12). http://www.npic.org/contracts/Impact_of_CRM-Based_Team_Training.pdf. Accessed August 11, 2011.
12. Kwaan MR, Studdert DM, Zinner MJ, Gawande AA. Incidence, patterns, and prevention of wrong-site surgeries. *Arch Surg*. 2006; 141(4):353-358.
13. Wachter B. Atul Gawande’s *The Checklist Manifesto* reviewed. *KevinMD*. <http://www.kevinmd.com/blog/2010/02/atul-gawande-checklist-manifesto-reviewed.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011.
14. Ring DC, Herndon JH, Meyer GS. Case 34-2010—a 65-year-old woman with an incorrect operation on the left hand. *N Engl J Med*. 2010; 363:1950-1957.
15. Levy PF. Transparency works! Better than you can imagine. *Not Running a Hospital*. <http://runningahospital.blogspot.com/2008/11/transparency-works-better-that-you-can.html>. Accessed August 11, 2011. (In both of these cases, the way in which the cases were presented created no conflict with federal or state privacy laws. Also, because of full disclosure and apology to the patients involved, there was no increased risk of malpractice claims.)

Paul F. Levy was president and chief executive officer of Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center in Boston from January 2002 to January 2011.

Related in VM

[Patient Safety Organizations Are Step 1; Data Sharing Is Step 2](#), September 2011

[Learning to Care about Patient Safety](#), September 2011

[Medical Error and Individual Accountability](#), September 2011

The viewpoints expressed on this site are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2011 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.